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Dear Friends,

Our Mission – We grant wishes to children who are living with life-threatening illnesses. We bring hope, joy
and lasting memories to each wish child and their families.

“The secret of change is to focus all your energy, not on fighting the old, but on building the new” 
Dan Millman 

Welcome to our Annual Report for 2020, a year when everyone’s lives were turned upside down due
to the COVID-19 pandemic, a year of significant change for Make-A-Wish in Ireland.  A year when we
had to re-examine how we could not only fundraise but indeed grant wishes to our children living with
life-threatening illnesses.

We are extremely proud of the fact that, despite restrictions and severe limitations imposed by
COVID-19 throughout the year, we were able to grant 56 wishes in 2020.

Historically, a high proportion of our wishes involved overseas travel, however in late February 2020,
due to the concern for the safety and wellbeing of our wish children, we took the difficult decision to
suspend international travel. This meant a radical change to our wishgranting journey. Nevertheless,
with the assistance of a small taskforce of wish parents we were able to reshape the wishes and
experiences of our children, who needed us more than ever. There were many challenges along this
journey, including supply and availability of wish items, but the focus on our wish children and their
quality of wish never diminished.

The first two months of 2020 had seen strong fundraising activity, however, we had to convert our
national Wish Day campaign, on 13th March, into a virtual campaign, due to the global pandemic. This
was the catalyst to complete a review of how we could generate income going forward and
consequently we swiftly moved all activity online. We would like to thank all the individuals around
the country who challenged themselves to complete different activities to raise funds for us within
the 5km radius restriction. We would also like to sincerely thank our corporate partners who
remained committed to Make-A-Wish Ireland in spite of their own challenging environment. 

Review of the Year
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Our focus for 2021 will be to address the pipeline of children’s wishes as the lifting of restrictions

allow. We will be reviewing and updating our Strategic Plan 2021-23 to incorporate the learnings

from 2020 and to ensure that we return to the pre-pandemic number of wishes granted, whilst

continuing to adapt to external prevailing factors. We will continue to focus on new initiatives, new

thinking and building strong relationships with our donors. Our children and their families continue to

be our inspiration and the continued support of corporate partners and community volunteers will

enable Make-A-Wish Ireland to continue to bring hope and joy to children and their families, who are

dealing with life-threatening illnesses. 

We would like to thank the Board of Make-A-Wish Ireland for its support, guidance and direction over

the last challenging year, including its continued vigilance with regard to strong governance standards

which have stood us in good stead over the last number of years. We will continue to maintain the

highest standards of accountability and transparency in everything we do. 

We would particularly like to acknowledge the contribution of Gerry Prizeman who stepped down

from his position as Chair of the Board, at the end of December 2020. Gerry worked tirelessly on

behalf of Make-A-Wish Ireland during his time on the Board and we are very grateful for the

commitment and energy he brought to the charity during his years with us. We also wish to thank

Board Members, Sinead Mahon and Basil Elnazir who also stepped down in 2020 after several years

of service, during which they have both given so generously of their time and expertise. And finally, we

would like to mark the passing in December 2020 of a dear friend of Make-A-Wish Ireland, Laurence

Crowley. He brought incredible insights and stewardship during his tenure on the Board and will be

sorely missed by all. May he rest in peace.

Whilst Covid-19 has had a significant impact on the charity, it has also enabled Make-A-Wish Ireland

to embrace significant change that will strengthen us for the future. We would like to specifically

mention and gratefully welcome the huge levels of commitment, endeavour and resilience

demonstrated by our Make-A-Wish Ireland team through 2020. Together with our volunteers, donors

and, most of all, our wish families, we look forward to moving ever closer to achieving our vision of

granting the wish of every eligible child in Ireland. 

Mick Sweeney
Chair

Susan O'Dwyer
Chief Executive
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7-year-old Grace from Westmeath is living
with acute myeloid leukemia and wished for a
playhouse and slides, one pink and one blue
for her brother Charlie. She sketched what
her wish would look like and we were
delighted to bring her imagination to life!

The house and slides were installed on one of
the wettest days of the year but that didn’t
dampen her spirits when she saw the house
for the first time.

Her Mum wrote, “ I’m lost for words, haven’t
seen Grace this happy in a long time. Thank
you all so much, not only have you given
Grace her wish but you have given us all
something to smile about.”

We hope Grace has lots of fun-filled days
enjoying her playhouse!

Grace's 
Wish Story
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Wishgranting Goes Virtual
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Wish Visits
As the COVID-19 pandemic evolved across the country,
our priority was to keep our wish children, families and
volunteers safe. Given the health advice and government
restrictions, we made the decision to stop face-to-face
home visits and conduct wish visits online. This was the
first time that we had trialled wish visits virtually and the
support of a volunteer working group was instrumental in
helping shape the redesign of our wish capture process.

We have moved from volunteer home wish visits to
volunteer online wish visits. Through virtual wish
capturing, our volunteers can still get to the heart of the
wish and form strong bonds with wish children and their
families. While this has been quite different for both our
volunteers and our wish families, the feedback has been
really positive with lots of fun and interactive wish visits
taking place and different types of wishes emerging. We
are very grateful this technology has allowed our
volunteers to continue to meet our wish families. 

Virtual Celebrity Meets
Celebrity meet wishes can create strong and
positive memories by offering a unique experience
not always available to others. This year we
transitioned from physical celebrity meets
generally overseas, to virtual celebrity meets.
Celebrities video called and spent one-on-one time
with wish children as part of our continuing efforts
to grant these types of wishes during the
pandemic. The wishes were truly special and there
have been sing-alongs, and hints and tips on how to
make it as a singer, sports star and gameshow host.
We are truly grateful to the celebrities who
generously gave their time to grant wishes in a
truly unique way this year. 

Laura's wish to meet Ben Shephard



Interview
with Wish Mum

Christine
Tell us about Patrick and his condition.
At 13 years old, our son Patrick, was diagnosed
with Osteosarcoma in June 2018. This is a rare
kind of bone cancer, which in Patrick’s case,
meant he had a large tumour in his femur with
presumed metastasis in his lungs. Due to the
weakened bone Patrick also suffered a broken
leg early on in his treatment, making him
immobile as well as weak and sick. Our everyday
life was completely turned on its head. 

What effect did Patrick’s treatment
journey have on daily life for him and
the family?
As parents, we were unable to work as one of us
had to be with Patrick in hospital and one at
home with our two daughters. On the occasions
that we were all home we were unable to do
normal family things or go out as Patrick had
such a high risk of infection... but we lived for
those days and nights at home and together.
With Patrick so sick, and with restricted
mobility, we just got on with what each day
threw at us. It was during this time his interest in 

Formula 1 became a real passion and it honestly
did keep him going. Having completed a
gruelling 10 months of chemo, 6 general
anaesthetics, two significant surgeries, one on
his leg and one on his right lung, we were over
the moon to be out the other side and be told
Patrick was in remission. 

What was Patrick’s wish?
When we spoke to Make-A-Wish, we knew
what his wish would be - F1, full-stop! The day I
received the call from Wishgranter Ailbhe to say
that Patrick had been invited, by Lewis Hamilton
& the Mercedes team, to pre-season testing in
Barcelona, I rushed her off the phone as I was
close to tears – I couldn’t wait to tell Patrick! I
will never forget collecting him from school and
repeating what she had said. At first, he didn’t
believe me – but when I said it was in Barcelona,
he knew pre-season testing was scheduled to
take place there and that it must be true. This
was only two weeks from the trip, so we didn’t
have long to wait.
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This wish was granted in February 2020 prior 
to COVID-19 travel restrictions
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Tell us about the wish experience.
We were looked after so well from start to
finish, being met by drivers and treated like
VIPs. We cannot thank Make-A-Wish enough or
express what it meant to ALL of us! We
thoroughly enjoyed seeing behind the scenes
and getting a real insight into how much work
goes into every aspect of F1. Lewis Hamilton
was cool – engaging, lovely, down to earth, and
very generous with his time. We even met his
lovely Dad too!

What impact did the wish have on
Patrick and your family?
Personally I came away knowing that we’d had
an experience that money cannot buy and that
Patrick had had an experience of a lifetime, one
we all will never forget and that Patrick really
did deserve the privilege. He has put up with so
much and been so brave and made us so proud,
F1 and this experience is one of the positive
things to come out of the tough time and helped
us draw a line under that chapter and start to
live again. We feel especially lucky to have this
experience just before everything was called to
a halt – we got a lovely break in beautiful
Barcelona, complete with blue skies, before the
lock down.

We want to thank everyone in Make-A-Wish
for their hard work and dedication and indeed
everyone who has ever donated to them. This
charity makes a real difference to children’s
lives and as a family that remains complete, I
can only imagine that should you not be as
lucky as us and lose a child, the memories
created while living a wish will be appreciated a
thousand times more. Thank you is not really a
big enough word.

How is Patrick doing now?
Patrick is now 16 years old and in remission, he
still suffers with pains in his leg, he had 28cm of
his femur replaced as well as his knee, so this is
understandable. He has had one operation to
lengthen his leg since the replacement and will
probably need one more such operation next
year. Until recent years this condition would
have resulted in amputation, so we won’t
complain! He is back in school and in really
good form and continues to make us proud
every day."



Beaumont Hospital
Cavan General Hospital
Central Remedial Clinic
Children’s University Hospital, Temple Street
Cork University Hospital
General Hospital, Letterkenny
Great Ormond Street Hospital, London
Kerry General Hospital
Mercy University Hospital, Cork
Midland Regional Hospital, Mullingar
National Children’s Hospital, Tallaght
Our Lady of Lourdes Hospital, Drogheda

Some of the Illnesses 
Our Children Live With

Fanconi Anaemia
Freidrich’s Ataxia
Haemophilia
Heart Condition
Hunter’s Syndrome
Huntington’s Disease
Hurler’s Syndrome
Hypoplastic Left Heart Syndrome
Lissencephaly
Microcephaly
Nephrotic Syndrome
Neurofibromatosis
Post Renal Transplant
Rett Syndrome
Spinal Muscular Atrophy Type II

Our Lady’s Children’s Hospital, Crumlin
South Tipperary General Hospital
St. Colmcille’s Hospital
St. James’ Hospital
St. Jude’s Hospital
St. Luke’s Hospital
St. Vincent’s Hospital
The Mater Misericordiae Hospital
University College Hospital, Galway
University Hospital, Limerick
University Hospital, Waterford

Angelman Syndrome
Aplastic Anaemia
Arteriovenous Malformation
Batten Disease
Brain Tumour
Budd-Chiari Syndrome
Canavan’s Disease
Cancer
Cardiomyopathy
Congenitive Heart Condition
Crohn’s Disease
Cystic Fibrosis
Dandy-Walker Syndrome
Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy
End Stage Renal Failure

Hospitals We Work With
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Fundraising

As a charity we rely entirely on the generosity of our incredible public supporters and the ingenuity
of corporate-led fundraising initiatives to grant wishes to children living with life-threatening
illnesses. Due to Covid-19, the cancellation or postponement of some of our largest fundraising
events for 2020 meant our fundraising income was under threat. 

In March, with only 3 days to our national flagship event, Wish Day, we turned the campaign virtual,
and with the generosity of the general public we raised €79k. It was the inspiration we needed. We
identified new methods of fundraising to keep our corporate and private supporters engaged and
the team in Make-A-Wish continued to innovate throughout the year. 

We are very fortunate to have worked with some wonderful corporate partners such as Dealz,
Permanent TSB, Disney, Horizon, Herbalife Nutrition, Card Factory and Clavin Transport Services
to name but a few. In January we commenced an exciting new partnership with SPAR and despite
the pandemic they raised €216k during the year. Several partners also offered support across the
charity such as DID Electrical and GameStop sponsoring gaming wish equipment, Ergo sponsoring
our IT needs and facilitating our transition to working from home and local businesses throughout
the country supporting wishgranting at grassroot level. We really appreciate their steadfast support.  

Historically, community events and challenges would be our second largest income stream and with
the pandemic we were extremely concerned. However, the Irish public did not let us down and
showed huge creativity in virtual fundraisers such as Run 5, Donate 5, Nominate 5; a 50km run
within a 5km limit; the Copper Coast Crawl, etc.

We introduced a new campaign for schools called the the Wishleader Programme, designed to
identify and promote leadership skills. 35 leaders across all sectors kindly agreed to record a video
sharing their career story and what leadership skills they utilised along the way. 

The Heart Angel campaign was launched in memory of wish child Béibhinn O'Connor, by her
parents Irene and Eoin. They honoured 9-year-old Béibhinn’s legacy by encouraging acts of
kindness and raising funds to help grant more wishes to children like her. Their appeal gained huge
public support, raising over €54K by the end of 2020 with fundraising continuing into 2021.

Our Christmas campaign, Believe in Magic also ran for the first time in 2020 with support from
SPAR and our ambassador, world renowned mentalist and magician, Keith Barry. The campaign
raised €81K.

While 2020 was extremely challenging with constant change and innovation, we have been
encouraged by the ongoing support from individuals, schools and corporates and are optimistic for the
future. We have demonstrated that we can embrace change and adapt where necessary and all
because we believe our wish children and their families need us now more than ever. 



Privates Fitzgerald and
Bonnar, from the Irish

Defence Forces, took on a
rope climb equivalent 

to the height of 
Mount Lebanon

Fundraising

Dealz Wexford
walked 100KM in

August to raise 
funds for 

Make-A-Wish

Wish 
child Béibhinn

O'Connor, in whose
memory the Heart
Angel Campaign 

was launched.

Martin, 
Jim & Brian from

Waterford's Focus on
Fitness cycle a Loop of

the Land around
Ireland's  coast

Celebrating our
first year as

SPAR Ireland's
official charity

partner



Comhar Naíonraí
na Gaeltachta

support the
launch of
Wish Day

 

In Donegal, Kieran
Langan and Mark

O'Sullivan walk
100,000 steps 

in 24 hours

Wish parents 
 Paula & Paul

Swayne on the
Late Late Show to

promote Wish
Day

Stephen &
Paraic

'Cycle4Dreams'
across 
Offaly

Wish 
Child Molly

inspired the book
Molly the Mouse,

produced by 
staff at Logitech,

Cork
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My name is Peter Bissett. I’m 31 years old, and
live in the rural/seaside town of Donabate. I’m
a primary school teacher and in my free time
I’m a lover of running and exploring the
countryside, with a bit of gardening thrown in
for good measure. 

Having recently completed a masters while
working, I found myself with a fair amount of
spare time on my hands, and thought it would
be nice to use a slice of that time to help out a
worthy charity. When researching charities,
the simplicity of Make-A-Wish Ireland’s
mission really struck me. A big mission, no
doubt, but a well-focused one.

Since starting with Make A Wish in 2018, I’ve
volunteered at a few fundraising events, but
the majority of my work has been with
wishgranting. I really enjoy home visits where
I’m given the chance to get to know a child and
their family. Listening to their stories and their
interests first-hand gives me a great sense of
their ultimate wish. 

I’ve been lucky enough to be involved in
putting the finishing touches to a couple of
wishes   for   children,   and   nothing  beats  the 

positive energy coming from a child who has just

had their wish granted. Seeing eyes light up and

hearing shouts of “no way!” or sometimes just

stunned silence really shows that the work we

do makes a visible difference to the child and to

their family. 

The past year has given me the chance to

become involved with virtual wish visits, where I

share an online video call with the wish family

and a co-volunteer. While this has been a very

different experience, it has allowed us to use fun

resources such as online quizzes. It also has the

added benefit of getting to work with

volunteers and wish families from all over the

country, not just limited to our geographical

areas. 

My advice for a would-be volunteer? Call me! Or

anybody in the Make-A-Wish team. Without

feeling any pressure, it’s important to find out as

much as you can about any charity before you

commit your time and energy to it. And what

you give in time and energy, you reap it back

tenfold through the connections, smiles and

‘yes!’ moments you share with those you

encounter along the way.

“What you give in time
and energy, you reap it
back tenfold through

the connections, smiles
and ‘yes!’ moments

along the way. ”
—Peter Bissett

Meet Our Volunteers
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My name is Aoife Harrington. I am from

Westport, Co. Mayo and I live here with my

husband Shane and our cat Tiger Lilly. I am a

Primary School teacher and have taught

Junior Infants, Senior Infants and First Class in

Mulranny, Co. Mayo for the past three years. 

I feel lucky to say that I absolutely love going

to work and working with children every day. I

remember hearing about a local boy who had

been granted an incredible wish and the

happiness that it had brought to him and his

family really struck a chord with me. I

contacted Claire at Make-A-Wish two years

ago and haven’t looked back since!

There is so much to love about volunteering. I

love getting to meet and work with such

lovely people. It has been an absolute privilege

to get to know the Wish children and their

families. The sheer excitement surrounding

the whole process is infectious and it just

makes my day! No two children are the same

and I adore chatting to them and getting to

know them a little better before we even

discuss a wish. I have to say that there is no

better feeling than seeing the face of a child

who has had their wish granted - it is truly

magical!

Since becoming a volunteer with Make-A-

Wish, I have been involved in lots of chats via

zoom with children and their families.  

Each wish child fills out a booklet with their

family prior to the visit so that we already

know some of their likes and dislikes etc. so it

helps us to be better prepared for the visit.

For some children, it is obvious on day one

what their top wish is and for others, it takes

more time and thought. But there is never

any pressure.

In February, I took part in the Make-A-Wish

5km a day and was blown away by people’s

generosity as I raised over 2,000 euro. I loved

every minute of it and it was great to be able

to contribute something to the fundraising

side of things.

If I could give any advice to someone thinking

about volunteering it would be to DO IT! Do

it for yourself and do it for the children and

their families. Contribute a little or a lot but

know that you can make a happy and positive

impact on a child who really needs and

deserves a little magic in their life!

“Know that you can
make a happy and

positive impact on a
child who really needs

and deserves a little
magic in their life! ”
—Aoife Harrington
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Alína Úi Chaollaí
Marketing Director,
Tayto Snacks

Board of Directors

Mick Sweeney
(Chairperson)
CEO, PineBridge Investments

Connor Quigley
(Secretary)
Partner, Ahern Rudden Quigley 
Solicitors

John Doran
Educator and Author of
Ways to Wellbeing

Mark Kelly  
(Treasurer)
Director, EY Ireland

Fiona Mullan
Chief People Officer,
Ding

Stephen Meehan
CEO,
The Convention Centre Dublin

Moira Dunne
Business consultant and co-
founder of beproductive.ie
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Laura Gleeson
Director of Legal and Compliance
at Brightflag

Mouna Kenzaoui
Founder, Martinsen Mayer

Dr. Aoife Mahony
Consultant in Paediatric Neurodisability,
CHI Tallaght and Enable Ireland



2020 Wishes
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140
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10-year-old Kate from Clare loves to feel
the wind in her hair and so we were
delighted to grant her wish for an e-bike
and trailer!

Kate's Mum told us, "As you will see, she
absolutely loves her new trailer, and the e-
bike for Paul has made pulling her along at
speed no problem - the faster the better!
She is so cosy in her beautiful pink blanket,
and her Make-A-Wish Teddy and dog
Poppy have to go along too. Hail, rain or
snow, we will get out and about.

But the wish is not only for Kate. So many
times the other members of the family have
asked to go for a family hike or cycle, but we
were not able to make that spur-of-the-
moment choice as Kate could not come, so
we could only go if it was pre-arranged with
care assistance or grandparents.

The simple everyday option that most
people take for granted is now possible for
our family and for this, we are so grateful.
We are already planning our trip west to
cycle the Greenway - something we have
been putting off as we were not quite ready
to go without Kate. Now we won’t have to!"

Kate's
Wish Story
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Make-A-Wish® Ireland, 2 Leopardstown Business Centre, Ballyogan Avenue, Dublin 18
Charity Registration Number: CRA20052256 / CHY15267

www.makeawish.ie

Thanks to the continued
support of partners,
volunteers, and the

general public, we have
been able to continue to

safely bring hope, strength
and joy to seriously ill

children across Ireland. 
 

Thank you for making
wishes come true!


